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NATURAL RESOURCE ADVISORY BOARD

 Minutes, May 10, 2004  (Approved, 4-0, July 19, 2004)
Town Hall Hearing Room, 7 p.m.

Present:  Doug Franklin, chair, Lezli Rowell, committee secretary, John Riehl, Bill Knittle.

Attending:  Selectwoman Helen Miranda Wilson, Fin/Com liaison Nancy Bone, John Portnoy of the Open Space committee and CCNS, Abby Franklin  of the Cons/Com and WBWS Audubon, Tim Hughes, Gail Fergueson, May Ruth Seidel of the Wellfleet Non-Residents’ Tax-Payers Association (NRTPA), Mike May and Mike Flanagan of the Harbormasters’ Department, Capt. Richard Bailey of HMS Rose.

Distributed:  A meeting agenda and an ACEC Stewardship Grant Program application, from the Chair, information regarding a CCC- joint USGS Groundwater Modeling Program presentation, from Helen Wilson.

Attachment:  Submission of the ‘Town of Wellfleet Marina Fuel Spill Protocol’ from the Harbormasters Department, with associated publication from CZM regarding the proper mooring of oil booms and various booming techniques, were voted as attachments to this set of minutes at the meeting of 6/14/04.

The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m.  Doug thanked Bill Knittle for providing minutes for the meeting of April 12, 2004, which the committee clerk was excused from.  He noted that action of approval on the minutes of March 1, 2004 had been deferred because of email distribution and some members not having hardcopy available with them at last meeting.  He called for any amendments to the minutes of 3/1.  hearing none, Doug called for a motion on the minutes.

John moved approval of the March 1st minutes, Lezli seconded.  There was no further discussion.  Minutes were accepted unanimously.  The Chair called for any amendments to the minutes of 4/12.  Lezli offered Bill spellings for a few names and formatting recommendations.  Bill asked if members present could identify the unknown speakers represented in the minutes; the Chair felt that the summary of comments was sufficient.  John moved to accept the minutes of April 12th.  Doug seconded.  The minutes were accepted by a vote of 3-0-1 (Lezli recused as not present).

Committee Organization:  The Chair thanked the board for their support during the work of the past year and commended the progress.  He noted this as the meeting agreed upon for committee organization, and opened the floor to nominations.  Lezli moved the Doug remain as Chairman for another term of one year; Doug accepted the nomination and recognized Bill for the purpose of conducting the election.  Bill called for a second to the motion.  John seconded.  In discussion, Doug asked if there were any other nominations.  There were none.  The motion was called to a vote:  Doug was unanimously accepted for another term as Chair.  He resumed conducting elections.  Doug called for a nomination for Committee Clerk, and thanked Lezli for her efforts of the last year.  John moved that Lezli remain as Clerk for another term; she accepted with thanks for the committee’s support.  The motion was a seconded by Bill, and approved unanimously.

Reports / Announcements:  The Chair noted receipt of the ACEC Stewardship Grant Program from Katie Lund of CZM.  

The Chair announced that the video record of the November Wellfleet Harbor Conference will be available shortly at the Library reference section (with disclaimers on technical sophistication).  He announced that the WH Conference Planning committee will meet tomorrow at 9 a.m., with Abby Franklin coordinating.  New membership is welcome.

Helen M. Wilson (HMW) announced that an important meeting of WIAC, to look at zoning issues and increased density with water issues will be held on May 20th.  It was noted that the Town could wind up looking like Wildwood NJ or Ocean City, Maryland [not without sewering to replace Title 5 septic sizing and siting requirements].

Glenn arrived, 7:21.

The Chair asked Lezli, delegate to the Local Comprehensive Plan committee (LCPc), to report on the meeting attended.  She noted bringing the concern of the NRAB – why the committee composition seemed to be land-use based and not inclusive of any cultural or educational representatives?  The response given was that too many delegates would create a difficult committee to work on, and that the interests would be given chances for input during Public Hearings or direct solicitations.  She explained that discussion so far had addressed whether the LCP must cover every aspect contained in the Regional Policy Plan (RPP) or if locally, the committee can compress the content to just that which applies.  There was some consensus that the LCP tailored to just the local concerns would likely be accepted by the CCC without every RPP item.  The idea of conducting a survey has been questioned as unlikely to yield reliable data.

The Chair announced that Capt. Bailey of HMS Rose will be speaking at the Library on 6/4 and 6/5 following showing of the film, Master and the Commander.

John announced that Dr. Jim O’Connell will speak on shoreline changes in Wellfleet at Audubon, presenting a report prepared in conjunction with the Conservation Department, on Thursday at 7 p.m.

The Chair asked if there was any report on the herring run.  Bill noted seeing a school at the public landing of Gull Pond; from the audience, Tim Hughes noted seeing a few.

Old Business:

The Chair noted the Board’s ATM appropriation of $50.  He questioned any reconstruction of Uncle Tim’s Bridge, as appropriated by Town Meeting, since the historic structure is in the ACEC and may require new [Waterways] permitting if altered.  Lezli noted as a point of information that the reconstruction appropriation was defeated at ATM; the funds approved are for emergency repairs.  John concurred.  Doug noted the community concern to use traditional materials [and retain visual aesthetics].  From the audience, Capt. Bailey commented to the CCNS trend to replace boardwalks, such as at the Cedar Swamp, with a plastic product, and he felt that the man-made contrivances create problems:  he recommended natural choices.  Lezli felt that there are certain applications for Trex [recycled lumber scraps and plastics, non-photo degradable and rot-resistant, useful for decking but not structurally rated for load-bearing] such as in the swamp boardwalk.  Capt. Bailey suggested the use of locust lumber [naturally rot-resistant and ratable for load-bearing, weathers beautifully].

Doug commented on the need to document an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the ATM-approved new well at Coles neck; Lezli commented that the well zone approved complies with State Drinking Water regulations but has only been rated by TM approval for 20,000 gpd, that EIR is triggered at the 100,000 gpd withdrawal.  From the audience, Selectwoman HMW commented that she would like to hear from the CCNS about filing the EIR before there are any hook-ups allowed, and that Cons/Com and the NRAB should weigh in with their “sense of relationship” between the well and adjacent surface waters.  

Doug commented that the issues of zoning for density issues may need to be reviewed with the availability of public water supply.  He felt the effects of nitrates into the Harbor should be studied.

The Chair noted that the Moderator is taking applications for the Charter Review Committee.

The Chair asked the board’s pleasure for a summer meeting schedule.  Staying with Monday nights, to avoid conflict with BOS meetings, was agreeable to all.  Lezli felt the monthly schedule could continue, that there are drafts for several chapters on the table, that the work ahead is to edit those and finalize recommendations.

Doug recommended the ‘kick off’ of the Water Quality chapter for the 3 summer meetings, and to use those meetings to “mark up” the old chapters still on the table:

· June 14th, Water Quality and Natural Resource

· July 19th, Water Quality and Shoreline Land Use

· August 16th, Water Quality and Tidal/Subtidal (Intertidal) Land Use

· September 13th, Water Quality

John added that each member should bring in for discussion their recommendations for each chapter and an overview for the HMP.

Glenn commented that Water Quality best serves the Town if key people from the cons/Com, the Conservation Agent, and “water system people” give input, so boards learns before we are through with it.

Doug recommended the fall for Public Hearings, receiving feedback and written comment periods; the summer for internal work.  Glenn contended that the HMP should note the harbor as key, the board should take this time to learn and not ignore the water issues.  He felt that the Chair’s recommended course of action was “sitting in a holding position” instead of gathering information from the people who will come into town in the summer.  Doug countered that he hoped many people would contribute information.

Lezli summarized agreement with Doug, that several chapter drafts are ready to be finalized and add the boards’ recommendations; the purpose of Public Hearings and written comment periods is to flush out any more information that becomes available.

The meeting dates and plan of action were agreed to by the board,

John commented that for Town Meeting to approve the HMP, a final draft will need to be submitted to BOS by 4/1/05, with Public hearings held through the winter and up to March 1st to allow for any resulting redrafts.  Such a schedule seems tight but doable.

John noted that Emily Beebe, the Conservation Agent, should be invited to the board’s meetings with Water Quality for agenda, but wondered about her availability as she has already given the board time.  Glenn suggested also seeking George heufelfer for his insights.  John agreed to solicit Emily or the Assistant conservation Agent, Erik Mitchell, or any other recommendation of the department.  Bill asked dif the agent is responsible for the bathing beach required water sampling for public health standards?  Lezli noted that the County Health Department performs the sampling, results are forwarded to the health Department and Beach Department and eventually to the BOH.

MARINA AND DREDGING Chapter(s)

Lezli called the Chair’s attention to the fact that she had already announced in prior meetings that she will recuse from this chapter, to avoid the appearance of a conflict tof interest, due to her part-time, seasonal employment with a marina service provider in a retail operation.  She offered to remain at the table to continue taking the board’s minutes, only if this was agreeable to the board.  This was acceptable to all.

The Chair introduced Mike Flanagan, the Harbormaster, to the table, thanking him for agreeing to agenda time.  Doug asked if he had read the Giese report, noting the trend for sediments to fill in the harbor on the tidal flow?  He asked rhetorically whether the report’s findings might suggest a new marina location?  Mike responded to the question of the Giese report, that the marina will always need to be dredged, that the Army Corps of Engineering does the entrance channel and the Federal anchorage and the State funds 75% for the north and south accesses and Town anchorage.

The Chair noted that historically there had been piers up the Herring River and at Old Wharf Point, and Glenn added behind the breakwater.  Doug asked Mike if the Harbormasters’ “Master Plan” would encourage new development of piers/structures in these areas?  The Harbormaster responded that the town has a tidal harbor and to accommodate more marina development would require the dredging for deep-water access to be vital, which would conflict with aquaculture.  Doug asked if there was any sense using floating docks out in deeper areas (such as Middle meadows)?  Mike noted that the prevailing wind conditions  would cause fetch making that difficult to secure; the breakwater was built to protect anchorage inside the L-shaped pier.  He noted the “current public opinion is an uproar at the suggestion of any transient dockage …. don’t see expanding the marina to any other site.”  

John asked about the fate of dredge spoils, environmental impact of disposal.  Mike replied that the sediments are brought out 8 miles to Cape Cod dump site off Great Island.  Doug asked if the grain size was compatible to renourishing eroding beaches?  The Harbormaster replied that the “black mayonnaise” sediments which are problematic in Wellfleet harbor are not useful for renourishment plans.  Glenn recalled the TM purchase of the Whitman property on the tip of Indian Neck was meant for the dewatering of dredge spoils, with some plan to compost the organic content for garden/landscaping uses – but this prospect did not work out.  It would take 10,000 cubic yards of the “black mayo” spoils a year to dewater on the Whitman location, and then need to de-salinate to be useful in composting; this is less than 1/10th the volume dredged.  Doug asked if other harbors have the “black mayo” problem.  Mike answered that Rock Harbor in Orleans is predominantly sand, dredged spoils can be used for renourishment.  In areas where the sediments are imported by littoral drift, the county hydraulic dredge can be used to pump sands from where they accrete to where they are wanted to remediate erosion.  The Harbormasters Department is working with the Conservation Department to identify areas of such transport, such as Kellers Corner sands migrating into the mosquito dock area.  Also, sands building out the Indian Neck breakwater can be pumped up to 2 miles with the county equipment and spoils may be used to cover the upland revetments.  The renourishment plan may result in requiring property owners to revegetate the nourished revetments, to mimic a dune system.

Doug asked the Harbormaster to detail the dredging schedule.  Mike said that ideally every 7-8 years the marina needs maintenance dredging, every 10 years maximum.  It was just done in 2000 and there is already considerable build up.  He noted that work as a $2 million job which the State covered 75% of the cost.  Glenn commented that there is “not enough knowledge among the people who move into Town, who think [the dredging] is just done”.  He reported that Wellfleet Marina was dredged in the late 50’s or early 60’s, 1982 and 2000.

Doug recalled the predictive models in the Giese report and questioned opening up Shirttail point and/or the railroad embankment to improve flushing of Duck Creek.  John reported that the study concluded difficulty fighting a flood-dominated system, that opening up the railroad dike might reduce the sedimentation by allowing it to be carried upstream and deposited into the marsh areas.  He recommended also thinking about improved flushing of Mayo Creek, that sediment is deposited on the flood-tide before the culvert.  With more freshwater allowed into the harbor, pollutants will be better diluted.  Glenn remembered that clapper valve (Mayo Creek) went, and in the week it took to fix it, the water coming out had the power to dredge the A-section.  He agreed with re-creating what was naturally there with larger culverts or canals, to improve passage of water into the marina and through the parking lot.

John offered his observation that the flow out of Duck Creek, over by the Condos, carries sediments and scours, the flow can’t make the hard bend, velocity changes and the sediments are dumped – right where you don’t want it.  Glenn agreed with this observation, and noted the flow in certain wind directions shading the water different colors highlighting that pattern, and in the pattern of ice cracking in that location.

John felt it was too bad the Giese report addressed a specific question, and not an open-ended, “what would be best?”  Doug wondered if there was still any utility in working with the model.  Glenn noted that it is on the disk with Mini-Bays data [which has not been located].  It was a $35,000 report.  John felt the utility was not only in protection of water quality, but cost savings in extending the dredging schedule with improved flushing of sediments.

From the audience, HMW asked the board to consider carefully the changes created before and after dredging, any increase in septic flow into Duck Creek and affect to the ACEC.  She wanted to see a grant pursued that would calculate the number of bedrooms, how many septic systems, locations of catch basins, types of uses, etc. on Duck Creek, before adding flow out of the system to impact harbor or flow into the creek affecting septic function.

Doug asked John for any report on the water sampling of Duck Creek – was it really septic flow impacting the sedimentation?  John noted coliform and nitrogen parameter data mostly – that Brian Howes did a report identifying sediment denitrification.  Most of the nutrient load comes from system release.  It is not thought that there is a significant septic system input, that the benefit of restoring tidal flow should be considered as well as Helen’s concerns.

She thought the system might work out better, but wanted the data before any recommendations.  John noted the board only has authority to make recommendation [not write grants, etc].  The Harbormaster noted another benefit to improved tidal access – storm surge protection.  In the event of a hurricane, marshes absorb wave energy, protecting uplands.  When the surge hits valves and impediments, the water keeps rising.

Doug asked the Harbormaster about the governance of Marina decisions – how is the Master Plan drafted, where is the public input?  Mike responded that there is input if a Notice of Intent (NOI) is filed with the Conservation Commission.  He noted that the infrastructure is aging – the primary department goal is to seek grants to fund improvements.  He said it is not “a rich marina, though it could be.”

Doug asked who ultimately approves his plans, the Marina Advisory Committee?  Who oversees the Marina Enterprise Fund, and capital expenses.  Mike responded that he oversees “everything, the operation and maintenance.”

Doug noted the Natural Resource department in other towns combines the Harbormaster with Shellfish and Beach departments – any applicability in Wellfleet?  Mike noted that Tom Groux, who acted as an interim Town Administrator and then took a contract to evaluate Town services,  to the suggestion of such a change, but found the departments are fine the way they are.  The Harbormasters department addresses public safety concerns, the Shellfish department addresses natural resource issues and enforcement.  Doug inquired about the possibility of an addition onto the Harbormasters building to accommodate the Shellfish department, which needs to relocate; Mike characterized this suggestion as a “marina expansion – it would be frowned upon.”  

HMW reported that the Shellfish department building could be moved off of the Baker property, that the deed is only specific to the land being set aside for recreation – no mention of the building.

Doug asked for a view of the marina 10 years out – did the harbormaster envision a ‘Harbor Redevelopment Authority’?  What direction would he recommend the Town take?  Mike did not think that redevelopment would occur in Wellfleet as it has in the South, “the Town doesn’t want it to be condos or a mall-type marina” – the vision is to improve and update the facilities we have.  Doug asked whether major transportation or commuter ferries, hydrofoils, etc. might become a part of Wellfleet’s landscape?  Mike felt that Wellfleet is too out of the way for transportation links, and while a good destination for the recreating boating public, can’t see drawing day trippers.  John asked about the feasibility of shuttles from Hyannis, Rock Harbor, into Wellfleet and Provincetown harbors, gaining cultural and environmental advantage in getting visitors off the clogged roads.  He did not know if this was technically or economically feasible.

Mike responded that the tidal restrictions on bringing large vessels into Wellfleet harbor and difficult shoals to navigate, as well as the having to schedule around the tides, all preclude these types of service.  Glenn said he would rather see a restriction on the number of vehicles getting down here or a return of the rail service, than to generate another type of traffic.

Doug asked about soliciting historic vessels, visiting dignitaries and other high profile marina  activities as attractions, such as the Big Ships events.  Mike recalled the Spirit of Massachusetts in 1975; from the audience, Capt. Bailey noted the difficulty with a vessel drawing 10’ – only on our high tide.  He called getting into Duxbury “terrifying”.  HMW thought that Duxbury has a 12’ tidal range; Mike responded that Wellfleet has the highest range on the East Coast, south of Maine.  

Doug commented that a vital marina might include fishing boats returning to unload in the evening, visitors strolling and shopping, eating ice cream, solar panels and wind turbines, composting toilets, a variety of vessel types and recreation, shuttles, bike trails… any chance of this community focus of activity in the future of Wellfleet Harbor?  Mike responded that the current rehabilitation plan includes pedestrian walkways, benches with scenic views, more greenery and tree plantings, stormwater mitigation, transient docks to encourage more visitors taking advantage of the town as there isn’t accommodation now for them.  Doug asked about accommodation for the commercial fleet.  Mike responded that there is some shellfishery and lobstering, minimal finfishery as regulations have caused declines, even in Provincetown.  Doug asked if the rehab plan replaces the commercial users with recreational boats?  Mike responded that the department goes “out of (it’s) way to accommodate the commercial fisheries at the marina.”  

John asked when the maximum number of parking spots are in use.  Mike said only on the 4th of July, usually only fills 2/3 on a busy day.

John asked the harbormaster to submit the department ‘s Emergency Management Plan with written protocols to the board for the next meeting.

Doug noted that ’95 HMP recommended 2 additional boat launch ramps; does the rehab plan follow?  Mike felt that here is no where to put additional ramps, that it would take “jumping through hoops” to permit in areas of marsh grass.  The rehab plan is to promote public access, rebuild the existing ramp, eliminate the median and put tin a floating dock on the east side.  Doug asked for any plan to provide a separate kayak launch.  Mike responded that the kayakers are directed to the public landing near Mac’s, because there is access to the channel through the tide.  

Doug asked if the Harbormaster enforces mooring regulations throughout the harbor – whether there is pressure to expand areas, such as off Old Wharf Road?  Mike noted the pressure is especially off Lieutenant’s Island, there is a “battle” for the deep hole there.  The Waterways mooring application has been the same for the past 5 years, with 150 outside of the main breakwater in Blackfish Creek, Lieutenant Island, the Yacht Club, etc.  The process is to apply to the Harbormasters department, pay the fee, comply with the Waterways regulations and specs such as setbacks from productive shellfish resources and aquaculture locations.  Permits are first come, first served.

Other potential areas for launch ramps around the harbor were discussed, noting conflicts with other uses. Mike characterized the grant application for the rehab funding as “on the Governor’s desk, waiting for him to sign the check”.

Doug asked if visitors to the marina are made aware of the ACEC concerns and interest – are there problems with enforcing estuary protection, speeding, etc.  Mike noted that there are “Pump Out” and “No Wake” buoy markers to inform the visiting boaters, and little problems – an occasional anchor in the aquaculture gear.  Doug asked if additional recreational boats poses risk of waste discharge and impact to the shellfishery.  The Harbormaster thought not, that public education can address most concerns and he has authority under MGL 90B, the state boating laws, to enforce regulations.  

From the audience, Capt. Bailey asked the Harbormaster if the rehab plan considered opening up Shirttail Point, planking it over?  Mike responded that the state engineer at Waterways said it would be constant maintenance, wouldn’t make much of a difference.  John noted that it would still be a flood-dominated system, even if the Shirttail Point and Railroad way were both opened up.  Doug commented that the currents then created would need to be modeled.  Historic pictures of the Shirttail Point spit provided by John Portnoy were distributed.  The original land contours are not documented, but the spit must have been responsive to shifting patterns of water flow.

May Ruth Seidel commented that the parking lot also serves the Square Dance weekly event, not just the 4th of July, and this is an attractive draw to the marina.  Gail Ferguson spoke to the visions of a future marina suggested by Doug and felt that much of the community focus described already exists – that many enjoy the town and harbor for being small.  She did wonder why the pier was so long.  Mike contended that reducing the length of the pier would equate to losing slips.  Gail cautioned against “turning (the marina) into Disney” and questioned why the HMP isn’t addressing the TM requirement to convert the shellfish building into a public bath-house?

Doug hypothetically envisioned 2-3 story condos on pilings out in the harbor addressing the low-income housing needs for the town, maybe with mixed use such as restaurants on top?  (The recuse clerk made an analogy to the Jetsons cartoon).  HMW noted local Conservation bylaws would prohibit such development.

John felt that Shirttail Point’s extension could be reduced with a reconfiguration to accommodate the same number of slips.  He was interested in pursuing models to address to hypothesis:  opening the Railroad dike [property is privately held] and improving flushing at Shirttail would improve sediment transport out of the system, and what would happen with letting the nutrients, etc. mobilize?  John Portnoy suggested that velocities created would more likely distribute sediments upstream.  Capt. Bailey commented that the “black mayo” is organic matter from the decay of marsh vegetation, not as HMW had earlier suggested, from septic flow..  Bill agreed with the value of pursuing improved flow, to also accelerate the decomposition of these organics, but wondered if an offensive odor problem might then be created?

Glenn suggested that taking away everything man-made was the ideal, but we have what we have.  He agreed with putting John’s questions to the Giese model, but wanted to see providing more services to visitors addressed.  John Portnoy contrasted the solid-fill dike to bridge for areas of tidal restriction, such as Mayo Creek.

Doug asked Mike when the marina is next scheduled for dredging?  The Harbormaster replied “Good question” and noted the public outreach to demonstrate the need, perhaps by 2010.  He endorsed using a State-certified Harbor Management Plan with a dredging schedule to receive quicker approvals and less permitting review.  Doug asked by what criteria would review then be limited to, and the Harbormaster responded that decisions to dredge would be based upon public safety issues.

Doug called for any additional public comments.  There were none.  The summer meeting schedule was confirmed.  Lezli moved for adjournment at 8:45 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Bill and voted unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell 
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